STATE BOARD OF HEATING, VENTILATION, AIR-CONDITIONING AND REFRIGERATION CONTRACTORS

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

DATE:
July 11, 2018
TIME:
10:29 a.m.

PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street

3rd Floor Conference Room

Baltimore, Maryland  21202

PRESENT:
James Johnson, Chairman 

James Berndt
Ezio Rebechi

Charles Smith

ABSENT:
Michael Biederman

STAFF
PRESENT:
Robin Bailey, Executive Director 
NaTerra Bailey, Administrative Specialist

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
GUESTS

PRESENT:
Nicholas Cummings, Plumbers and Steamfitters
CALL TO ORDER
James Johnson, Chairman, called the Business meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning, and Refrigeration (“HVACR”) Contractors to order at 10:29 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the June 13, 2018, Business Meeting, MOTION made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Mr. Berndt, and unanimously approved the minutes as written.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORTS
11 Complaints Reviewed:
HVACR 180086- pre-charge
HVACR 180058- pre-charge
HVACR 180059- pre-charge
HVACR 180060- pre-charge 

HVACR 180064- further investigation

HVACR 180066- closed
HVACR 180067- further investigation
HVACR 180071- closed
HVACR 180070- further investigation

HVACR 180069- investigation

HVACR 180062- investigation
MOTION made by Mr. Rebechi, seconded by Mr. Berndt, and the Board unanimously approved the approved the Complaint Committee report.

Application Review Committee

Two (2) master applications both were approved.

MOTION made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Mr. Rebechi, and the Board unanimously approved the approved the Application Review Committee report.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Executive Director, Robin Bailey, reported that she is in the process of filling the three open positions of the Mechanical Licensing Boards.
REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS

PSI exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of June 2018:
Candidates Tested

Passed

Failed

Pass %
	Total
	                       62
	24
	36
	39%


Cumulative

	Total
	356
	171
	180
	48%


Testing to date

	Total
	                        8948
	3889
	5059
	                   43%


OLD BUSINESS
Previously Board discussed drafting a concept paper to mirror the policy of the Home Improvement Commission, limiting the down payment amount to 1/3 of the total job. 

Ms. Kinstler explained that the Board does not have provisions to set such limits. Ms. Kinstler informed the Board that this type of change requires a legislative proposal, and would first require the approval of the Office of the Secretary of DLLR. Ms. Kinstler suggested that Ms. Bailey raise the matter with Occupational & Professional Licensing Commissioner, Victoria Wilkins, and Deputy Commissioner, John Papavasiliou to see if there would be support for this legislative proposal.  She also informed the Board of the most recent Home Improvement Commission Bill was to raise the amount of a down payment, which is currently no more than one-third of total contract price. Mr. Smith explained to the Board that this change is needed to protect consumers that are being taken advantage of. Mr. Johnson argued that the amount of a down payment should not be regulated. Mr. Smith further explained that there are many complaints with the issue of consumers paying the full amount of a contract as request and contractors never returning to complete the job. Mr. Rebechi added that it is the Boards responsibility to protect the consumers. Ms. Kinstler informed the Board that she had previously contacted Commissioner, Victoria Wilkins and Deputy Commissioner, John Papvasiliou, informing of the inquiry had been raised. She also stated the 8-501 included many restriction not discussed that would be included in this regulation. After much discussion Mr. Johnson suggested Ms. Bailey contact Commissioner, Victoria Wilkins on behalf of the Board to request and extension for the 2019 Legislative Session proposing to mirror the policy of the Home Improvement Commission, limiting the down payment amount. 

MOTION made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Mr. Rebechi, to have Ms. Bailey contact Commissioner, Victoria Wilkins on behalf of the Board to request and extension for the 2019 Legislative Session proposing to mirror the policy of the Home Improvement Commission, limiting the down payment amount. 

NEW BUSINESS

Ms. Kinstler read and explained COMAR 09.15.02.09 (add reg).  It is the obligation of the licensee to respond to the Board in writing. The department wants to eliminate these provisions to send the notices by certified mail due to the cost. The Board of Master Electricians does a random audit to verify Continuing Education Courses are taken for eligibility and the response is required within 30 days of request. If there no response the determination of eligibility can’t be addressed. 
Ms. Kinstler read and explained COMAR 09.15.02.09 (add reg).  

MOTION made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Mr. Rebechi, and unanimously carried by the Board to accept COMAR 09.15.02.09.
CORRESPONDENCE
None.
COUNSEL REPORT
None.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
None.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
None
ADJOURNMENT
With no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Mr. Berndt, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning, and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 11:13 a. m.
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